
  

 
Officers  
  President - Bill Carmody  760-8598 
  Vice President - Phil Babcock  498-5058 
  Secretary - Ursula Wilson  733-1654 
  Treasurer - Donna Pugh  299-1535 
 Board of Directors  
  2004 & 2005 Shad Blair  294-0963 
  2004 & 2005 Paul Head  296-0331 
  2005  - 2005 Tom Miller  762-8436 
  2005 & 2006 Merlyn Hiller  296-4469 
  2005 & 2006 Rim Tallat-Kelpsa  760-8704 
  2005  - 2005 Art Kavan  297-8798 (Advisor) 
Membership 
 Jim Griffin - 578-3765   

Articles or news to be included in the Cutting Remarks should be emailed to your editor, 
Wayne Klement (wayneklem@aol.com), or feel free to call him at 520-546-9404.  
Submission deadline is the 25th of each month.  Thanks! 

    

 

    Please join us on November 12th 
for the next meeting which begins 
at 9:00am, optional social hour 
begins at 8:00am.  Remember - - 
the OPLC Silent Auction will be 
held this Saturday, November 5. 

See us online at:  www.lapidaryclub.org 

Nov 2005 

“CUTTING REMARKS” 
The Official Publication of the Old Pueblo Lapidary Club 

520-323-9154 
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I love this time of year.  It’s 
the time of the pumpkin and 
pumpkin pies.  I recall going to 
Costco’s last year for a pumpkin 
pie.  As I arrived, I got a little 
nervous when I saw the 
 multitudes surrounding the 
pumpkin pie area.  The pile was 
dwindling rapidly.  Then, much 
to my relief, I saw a forklift with a 
full skid of replacement pies ar-
rive.  Shoppers started pulling 
pies from both piles.  I got my 
pie and went over to the pork 
section.  (They have good pork 
chops there as well.)  This year I 
plan to go early and often.  Why 
don’t they sell pumpkin pies all 
year?  (I guess I shouldn’t write 
my comments when I am  
hungry.)   

The weather with cooler 
climes, cloudless and beautiful 
blue skies make getting out into 
the desert in search of minerals 
a sheer joy.  I hope many of you 
have been doing so.  (It is  
always great to take a break 
midday while rock hounding for 
a few Fig Newtons.)   

We had a meeting on the 25th 
of October to orient and coordi-
nate the Club’s participation in 
the upcoming February 2006 
Gem and Mineral shows.  The  
members with experience from 
the previous shows provided ex-
cellent insights and sage  
advice on what to expect and 
how to meet our objectives.  
Keep in mind that we will be  
using one of the Club’s Genie 
and Facetron machines during 
the Beaudry Show (February 1-
8) and then use the second  
Genie and Facetron machines 
during the set-up for the TGMS 
TCC show (February 9-12).  So 

be aware that during February 
1-12 we will be short one Genie 
and one Facetron machine the 
whole period and short a  
second Genie and Facetron  
during the transition between 
shows (February 8-10).  Please 
plan your shop work schedule 
accordingly.  Any suggestions or 
questions should be directed to 
Garry Angle and Maribeth Terry 
for the TGMS show and to Art 
Kavan for the Beaudry show. 

 Remember, the OPLC Silent 
Auction happens on Saturday 
November 5th.  I can feel the  
excitement building.   There is 
still time for making donations.  
Things to consider for donation 
include: machinery you are not 
using; rock slabs you've  
accumulated and are probably 
never going to cut; work tables, 
desks, or other furniture; rough, 
cut-able rocks; and faceted 
gems, and gem roughs to name 
a few.  Jim Griffin is the  
chairman of this activity and is 
the man to consult regarding all 
aspects of the auction.  Beverly 
Griffin is heading up the kitchen 
activities. 

The end of the year elections 
are drawing near.  We have an 
excellent response to the call for 
the Club’s board members.  
However, there are still open-
ings for Club president and  
secretary.  Please see or call 
Tom Miller, Election Committee 
Chairman, or Carl Bowlby to  
offer your candidacy or suggest 
someone else for the position.  
Also remember that there is a 
sheet on the bulletin board for 
members to sign up as  
candidates for these jobs.  

 
Maribeth 
Terry’s 
class on 
wire-wrap 
jewelry  
fabrication is in full swing and 
has generated a lot of  
excitement.  I saw Wayne  
Klement’s first piece of jewelry 
recently.  It was quite impres-
sive. 

We need to set a time and 
date for our Christmas Buffet. 

Closing on a sad note, 
Melissa (Missy), Billy Bob  
Riley’s daughter passed away 
during October.  She was an ex-
tremely vivacious girl, full of en-
ergy who is sorely missed by all 
who knew her. It saddens me 
greatly as I extend to Billy Bob 
our condolences. 

THE PREZ SEZ………....….by Bill Carmody 

MARIBETH’S 
WIRE WRAP 

CLASS 

 

Maribeth 
checking her 
class roster  
 

 

Left to Right:  Karen, Rosie, 
Maribeth, Hal, Carol, and Scott 
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OCTOBER BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES ……. 
                   ……  By Donna Pugh for Ursula Wilson 

Upon the thud of a gavel on 
October 8, 2005 at 9:05 AM the 
meeting was called to order and 
opened by Bill Carmody,  
President, OPLC with an alert 
quorum present.  

There were no corrections to 
the previous month’s meeting 
minutes.  Ron Davidson made a 
motion to approve the minutes 
which were laid to rest by 100% 
ayes. 

 
ANNOUNCEMENTS 

Richey K-8 school sent a 
thank you note to the Club which 
was read and much appreciated.  
Another thank you note was  
received from a second school 
which was read also.  Gretchen 
Arnaiz is very pleased with thank 
you notes received from  
teachers.  These notes will be 
posted on bulletin board.  She 
would like more rocks donated 
by OPLC members to distribute 
to the school children.  She puts 
30 rocks in each bag.  Gretchen 
would prefer tumbled rocks as 
the school children seem to  
prefer this type but any kind of 
rocks help. 

Bev Griffin announced that 
she would like food donations 
such as hand held sweets for the 
Silent Auction. 

Jaime De Zubeldia’s next 
casting class starts October 12 
with 4 or 5 members.  Jaime is 
working his way down the  
sign-up list. 

Gordon Harnack offered to 
donate a screen door to Club.  
Ron Daivdson is working on  
getting it installed. 

Ron Davidson has personal 
business to attend to so there 

will be no open lab on Saturday, 
October 15. 

A welcome back was given to 
all the ‘snow birds’.  A special 
welcome was extended to our 
newsletter editor, Wayne  
Klement. 

Thanks were given to Wayne 
and Bob (Bobo) O’Donnell for 
doing a good job with the  
newsletter coordination over the 
summer months. 

Thanks was given to Rosie for 
her efforts in obtaining the Starr 
Gem ad and to Wayne Klement 
and Donna Pugh for their  
formatting work.  More work will 
be done on this ad for better 
clarity. 

Tom Miller gave an update on 
Larry Gallagher.  Larry is living in 
an assisted living home.  A call 
or visit would be encouraging.  
You could even take Larry out 
for a few hours. 

Per Tom Miller, positions for 
next year’s Slate of Officers as 
President and Secretary need to 
be filled.  Are there any  
volunteers to run for these  
offices? 

Jim Griffin welcomed new 
members Linda and Kevin  
Leonard.  Leslie Lawrence is 80 
so a life time membership was 
bestowed upon him. 

Bill Carmody introduced his 
daughter, Carrie, who was  
visiting Tucson from California. 
 
HIGHLIGHTS  

If anyone would like to help 
set-up for the Silent Auction, talk 
with Jim Griffin.  November 4th at 
10 AM is the official set-up date.  
Abe Lackow mentioned that  

donations 
for the  
auction 
don’t  
necessarily 
have to be rocks or minerals.  
Items could be anything in good 
condition.  To help with security 
issues during auction two table 
monitors are needed.  John 
Pavon will be the Master of 
Ceremonies.  Donna Pugh will 
collect money.  If anyone has old 
lapidary magazines, the Club 
would appreciate the donation 
for the Silent Auction.  Rosie 
Page stated there are OPLC  
T-shirts for sale at $10 a piece.  
Paul Head mentioned that an old 
Graves machine that was  
donated sometime ago could be 
placed in Auction.  Sylvia Czayo 
made a motion to sell this;  
motion was approved. 

A minimum bid will be $400.  
Jim Griffin announced that a 
beautiful Brazilian cathedral  
geode has been donated by 
Dave Vukmanovich from ‘V Rock 
Shop’ for the Silent Auction. 

New Officers and Board  
Members will be needed for next 
year’s OPLC Board.  See Tom 
Miller or Carl Bowlby if you 
would like to run or recommend 
someone for a position making 
sure you have that person’s  
approval before hand. 

Gary Angle and Maribeth 
Terry are co-chair persons for 
the OPLC display at the Tucson 
Gem and Mineral Society Show 
that will be held February 9 – 12,   

 
       Cont’d Next Page ……....   
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Rate Schedule for Advertisements    - - -    Ad Sizes & Prices 

1/8 of a page -  
2" H by 3 1/2" W  
$36.00 per year 
$18.00 per half year 
$3.00 per month 

1/4 of a vertical page - 
4 1/2" H by 3 1/2" W 
$48.00 per year 
$24.00 per half year 
$4.00 per month 

1/4 of horizontal page - 
2" H by 7 3/4" W 
$48.00 per year 
$24.00 per half year 
$4.00 per month 

1/2 page - 4 1/2" H by 7 3/4" W 
$96.00 per year 
$8.00 per month 

Full page - 9 1/2" H by 7 3/4" W 
$168.00 per year 
$14.00 per month 

 

Reminder About Larry Gallagher 

He is in assisted living 
and would like to hear 
from folks.  He lives at 
5601 E 10th Street near 
Park Mall.   Larry can be 
reached at 571-7158 

In Memorium 

Melissa, Billy Bob’s daughter, passed 
away October 16, after a short illness.  We 
mourn her passing but she will be fondly 
remembered.  OPLC extends its heartfelt 
condolences to Billy Bob and his family. 

… Meeting Minutes Cont’d. 
 
2006 at the Tucson Convention 
Center.  Our Club display needs 
to be well coordinated as it will 
follow the Beaudry Show being 
held February 1 – 8, 2006  
co-chaired by Art Kavan and 
Paul Head.  Art explained that 
Beaudry was going to do the 
show last year but this did not 
happen because there was not 
enough time for organization.  
Beaudry advertises worldwide 
so there is a possibility for our 
Club to pick up new member-
ships from different states.  Art 
feels like this show will turn into 
something very large as there 
between 300 – 350 dealers and 
room for expansion.  OPLC 
members will be able to attend 
this show for free by showing 
their membership badge.  Abe 

Lackow pointed out that  
silverwork / fabrication could be 
demonstrated at this show  
without the use of anything that 
would be a fire hazard.  A sign 
up sheet is available for  
volunteers to help working half 
day sessions.  There is a need 
for at least 20 individuals.  
Gretchen Arnaiz asked if it 
would be possible to give rocks 
away at this event.  Billy Bob  
Riley is working on tumbling 
rocks for give-a-ways. 

Art announced that Hob Nob 
will be held at the OPLC  
meeting room on Saturday the 
4th of February from 6:00 - 9:00 
PM. The Hob Nob is for  
Faceters from around the world. 
We will probably have over one 
hundred attend this year. 

OPLC will have 3 badges  

issued by Tucson Gem and  
Mineral Society for the February 
show.  Hopefully we will be able 
to obtain a few more badges.  
There is an area set aside for 
volunteers.  Abe Lackow may be 
able to help with the silver  
smithing demonstration. 

Lou Akerman will have open 
lab for silver smithing on  
Mondays from 1 - 4 PM. 

The Business Meeting was 
adjourned. 

A raffle was held after the 
Business Meeting netting 
$73.00. 

Anna Domitrovic gave a  
wonderful slide presentation 
about old mines, ghost towns, 
history and minerals in and 
around Patagonia.  A thank you 
gift donated by Sylvia Czayo 
was presented to Anna. 
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OPLC PROXY 
 

 I ____________________________, a member of the Old Pueblo Lapidary Club of Tucson, 
Arizona, cast my vote for the those candidates, and/or those specific items listed below and in my 
absence, do hereby tender by proxy to the Board of Directors or, (indicate a specific member, if so 
desired) ______________________________ to represent me and to vote as they deem in the best 
of the club and on any other business which may be considered at the meeting to be held on  
December 10, 2005.  In the event I do not vote my preference for those candidates and/or those 
specific items listed below, I also tender my proxy to the entity indicated above to vote those items 
as they deem in the best interest of the club. 

 

President: 
 (   )  _________________ 
 (   )  _________________ 

 

Vice President:    
 (   )  Jim Farley 

 

Treasurer:   
 (   )  Donna Pugh 

 

Secretary: 
 (   )  _________________ 
 (   )  _________________ 

 

Board of Director – Two year term:  (Vote for two) 
 (   )  Don Feyrer 
 (   )  Tom Miller 
 (    )  Don Rittenberry 
 (    )  MariBeth Terry 

 

Board of Director – One year term:  (Vote for only one) 
 (   )  Paul Head 
 (   )  Bob O’Donnell 
 (   )  Jaime De Zubeldia 
 
Signed _______________________________,    Date: _________________________ 

 

NOTE:  This is a snapshot of the proxy as it stands at the time of printing this issue.   

 

The final proxy will be printed in the December newsletter. 
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          ATTENTION !!  ATTENTION!!   

THAR’S GOLD IN THEM THAR HILLS !! 
 

Come to the November 12, OPLC monthly meeting and  
hear all about it.  Gordon Harnack is going to be our 
guest speaker and tell us the where (sort of ), how, and what to 
use for going out and look for the  
yellow stuff.  He will enthrall us with 
his wisdom and experiences with an  
informative talk on gold prospecting.  
His presentation will delve into local 
resources (contacts),  where (broad 
terms), what to look for, optional 

equipment, and much, much, more.  Don’t miss this exciting 
opportunity to hear what you need to strike it rich! 

The OPLC's Silent Auction is the 
single most important money  
rising event for the club.  It has 
accounted for close to 50% of 
the Club's income over the past 
years.  We need to have another 
successful auction this year. 
Please look through your worldly 
possessions for donations to the 
Club for this year's raffle and 
auction.  Some things to  
consider: machinery you are not 

using; rock slabs you've  
accumulated and are probably 
never going to cut; work  
tables, desks, or other  
furniture; rough, cut-able 
rocks; and faceted gems and 
gem roughs; etc.  We need to 
make this auction at least as 
successful as the last one and 
this is going to take a lot of 
work and generosity on each 
members' part. 
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COMMITTEES 
BUILDINGS,  GROUNDS & EQUIPMENT   

 Ron Davidson 749-3157 

CLASSES & PROGRAMS 

 Phil Babcock 498-5058 

CLUB HISTORIAN 

 Sylvia Czayo  297-8607 

FIELD TRIPS 

 Rim Tallat-Kelpsa 760-8704 

 Don Feyrer 661-7588 

JUNIOR EDUCATION 

 Gretchen Arnaiz 747-1511 

KITCHEN 

 General Membership 

LIBRARIAN 

 Cathy Van Atta 256-6869 

MEMBERSHIP 

 Jim Griffin 578-3765 

SECURITY 

 Marion Russel 622-5506 

SILENT AUCTIONS 

 Jim Griffin 578-3765 
 John Pavon 575-9334 

WORKSHOP SCHEDULE 

 

Mondays 1 - 4 PM    

 Faceting Guild - Fee charged.  Experienced facetors only. 
Contact Paul Head 296-0331  

 Silversmith Lab - Fee charged. 
Contact Lou Akerman 290-6968 

 Beginning Cabbing  -  Fee charged.  
Contact Billy Bob Riley 408-3074 

 Mondays 6 - 9 PM  

 Beginning Faceting  - Class fee charged.  
 Contact Earl Zoeller 886-3518 

 Beginning Cabbing  -  Class fee charged. 
 Contact Billy Bob Riley 408-3074 

 Tuesdays 9 AM – Noon  

 Open Shop.   Fee charged.  Beginners welcome.   Tools 
 and equipment available. 
Monitor – Ron Davidson 749-3157 
Rock Sawing – Dave Arens 749-2113 

Tuesdays 6 - 9 PM  

 Open Lapidary Lab -  Fee charged.  Beginners welcome.  
 Tools and equipment available.    
Contact Don Rittenberry 572-8674 

 Open Silversmith Lab - Class fee charged. 
Contact Billy Bob Riley 408-3074 

Wednesday 6 - 9PM       
Beginning Casting  -  Class fee charged. 
 Contact Jamie De Zubeldia 616-9344 

 Thursdays 1 PM – 4 PM        

  Beginning Cabbing - Class fee charged. 
Contact Billy Bob Riley 408-3074 

Fridays 9 AM - Noon    
Open Lab - Fee charged. 
 Contact Dan Harmsen  721-8452 

 Fridays 6 - 9 PM  

 Beginning Faceting - Class fee charged.  
Contact  (Pending new monitor) 

 Saturdays 10 - 3 PM  

 Open Shop - Fee charged.   
Contact Ron Davidson 749-3157 

Jaime De Zulbeldia’s casting class. 

From left to right …. Murray, Jaime, Merv, and 
Maribeth 
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 SALE STILL GOING ON !!     

 

ROCKS & MORE FOR  SALE 

 

Ron Davidson  -  9219 E. Kayenta -   
Agates, Petrified Wood, Picture Jasper, 
Thunder Eggs, Obsidian, Geodes, Slabs, and 
more.   Call  749-3157 to arrange for an 
appointment to preview items desired. 

 

DIAMOND ABRASIVE 
CONSUMABLES 

FOR LAPIDARY AND FACETING 
Diamond powder, compound, spray, 

Aluminum oxide (Linde A, B, C), 
cerium oxide, discs, tec. 
MAXIMUM RESULTS - 

MINIMUM COST 
We supply industry, government, 

universities, faceters and hobbyists 
throughout North America with  

excellent quality, delivery, 
service and price. 

 

BETA DIAMOND PRODUCTS, INC. 
P.O. Box 2069 

Yorba Linda, CA 92885-1269 
TEL:  (714)777-7144 / (800)975-9009 

FAX:  (714)693-9351  

www.betadiamond.com 
E-mail:  rj@betadiamond.com 

 
DONATIONS 

You may contact one of the following individuals 
if you are  interested in making a donation 
(rocks, equipment, etc.) to the Old Pueblo  
Lapidary Club. Please call Art Kavan 297-8798 
or Bill Carmody 760-8598. 

 

WELCOME - NEW MEMBERS 

 

 Bill Hodgson 
 Carol Johnston 
 Linda & Kevin Leonard 
 Stephen & Rafaela Martin 
 Dave and Karen Stryker 
 
And ……. 
 Leslie Lawrence -  Achieved Lifetime  

      Membership status 
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Old Pueblo Lapidary Club 
(Cutting Remarks – November 2005) 
3118 N. Dale 
Tucson, AZ 85712 
(520) 323-9154 

OPLC Membership Application  -  Please Print      
 

Name1 _________________________________________Name 2 ___________________________________ 
 
Local Address______________________________________________________________________________ 
 
City____________________       State________________  Zip Code___________________________________ 
 
Phone number   (_____) ______________    Email address   _________________________________________ 
 
Summer Address ____________________________________________________________________________ 
 
City_______________________________        State_______________  Zip Code_________________________ 
 
Summer Dates: From__________  To _____________ 
 
Type of membership:   ___New single member $20.00 ,  —-New Couple (same address) $30.00 ,   ___New Junior $7.50 
 
Yearly Renewal:   ___Single $15.00 ,  ___Couple $20.00,    ___Junior $7.50 
 

Mail  to:  Membership Chairperson, Old Pueblo Lapidary Club, 3118 N. Dale, Tucson, AZ 85712 

The Business Meetings are held on the 2nd Saturday of 
each month which starts at 9:00 a.m.  A pre-meeting 
social hour is at 8:00 a.m. for those that are interested.  
Visitors are welcome. 

Non-profit Org 
U S Postage Paid 
Tucson, AZ 
Permit # 632 


